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1. How do we implement Baby Friendly within Family Hubs and other early years 

settings?  

 

The best starting point is the Guide to the UNICEF UK Baby Friendly Initiative standards 

which explains what services must do to meet the Baby Friendly standards and 

implement the Baby Friendly programme, including information on the assessment 

process. This should be read alongside specific guidance for children’s centre* services.  

You may like to consider facilitating a planning meeting where a member of the Baby 

Friendly team can explain the process and help you to develop an action plan.  

It is likely that your local health visiting service will have made some progress towards 

implementing the standards. It will therefore be helpful to liaise with the infant feeding 

lead who may be able to provide guidance and support, for example by acting as a 

mentor to support the service to get started.  

*We are currently in the process of reviewing the standards for health visiting and 

children’s centre services. This work will update the standards to include Best Start for 

Life Family Hubs requirements and is anticipated to conclude early 2024. In the 

meantime, we suggest you begin by looking at the current children’s centre standards.  

2. Who should lead the project? 

 

Baby Friendly requirements include having a nominated infant feeding lead to oversee 

the implementation of the standards in each service. It may also be suitable to consider a 

small team approach where individuals take responsibility for key areas. However, it will 

remain necessary for someone to take responsibility for co-ordinating the work. 

Therefore, it may be helpful to consider the various tasks in order to inform the job 

description of the person/team. The remit of the role would include:  

• Staff training, including ongoing updates 

• Audit 

• Project management 

• Provision of infant feeding support 

 

There are several effective models that ensure all activities required for accreditation in 

early years services are covered. For example, one individual with a health professional 

background and/or an individual with a breastfeeding/infant feeding background is likely 

to be the optimal model, as this person should be able to fulfil the whole set of needs and 

oversee the project with the vision and knowledge to deliver. This role should have 

protected hours to enable effective implementation and progress. Other staff within the 

service could provide support and create a team approach so that tasks can be shared.  

https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/baby-friendly-resources/implementing-standards-resources/guide-to-the-standards/
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/accreditation/maternity-neonatal-health-visiting-childrens-centres/stage-3-parents-experiences/parents-experiences-of-childrens-centres/
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/accreditation/maternity-neonatal-health-visiting-childrens-centres/preparing-to-go-baby-friendly-maternity-neonatal-health-visiting-childrens-centres/action-plan-and-implementation-visit/


It may also be possible for aspects of the role to be shared with another local service, for 

example staff training or support with infant feeding. You might want to enquire if other 

services in your area/city are working on the Baby Friendly journey and set up a meeting 

with the relevant infant feeding lead, team and partners to plan joint working. 

 

The number of hours dedicated to the role will vary depending on the size of the area. 

However, given the amount of work, it is likely to be a full-time equivalent number of 

hours with more needed for a large service.  

 

3. What training and support does Baby Friendly offer?  

 

Baby Friendly offers a number of courses for staff who are leading on the work, for 

example a two-day Breastfeeding and Relationship Building course, Train the Trainer, 

and Audit and Achieving Sustainability, all of which can be accessed individually or as 

part of a 5-day course. We will be delivering a 5-day course aimed specifically at those 

leading in early years services early in 2024. Email bfi@unicef.org.uk to enquire.  

 

4. What training do staff need? 

 

All staff who have any contact with parents are required to have training. The type and 

amount of training will vary depending on role. To clarify what is expected, we have 

broken down the training needed into three levels according to staff role:  

• Level 1 staff – staff who work in a role which involves greeting and signposting 

families, but does not involve providing specific support, e.g. reception staff. 

• Level 2 staff – staff who in addition to the above, work directly with parents at 

home or in the centres providing general parenting support. Examples include 

early years workers and family support workers. This support can be one-to-one 

or in groups, e.g. baby massage, stay and play, etc. 

• Level 3 staff – staff who in addition to the above, provide support with 

breastfeeding, either one-to-one or in a group setting.  

 

Further details on the content required by each group can be found in the Curriculum 

Guidance document. We suggest that where possible, you work collaboratively with the 

local health visiting service to provide the training (particularly for staff at Level 3). Our 

audit tool will enable you to assess whether the training provided has been effective.   

 

5. Do we need to work with the local health visiting service?  

 

It can be very advantageous to work collaboratively with your local health visiting service, 

as there are benefits to be gained with issues such as data sharing, joint training and 

service provision. Ideally, Baby Friendly assessments can be carried out jointly which 

makes them more straightforward and results in an element of cost saving.  

 

6. What if the health visiting service is already accredited? 

 

We can work with you to design a bespoke assessment pathway to enable you to fit into 

the health visiting service accreditation pathway or to ‘catch up’ if necessary. It is also 

possible to have assessments independently of the health visiting service. We can work 

out a plan with you to suit the needs of your service.  

 

7. Do we need our own lead if the health visiting service has one? 

https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/training/
mailto:bfi@unicef.org.uk
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/baby-friendly-resources/implementing-standards-resources/guidance-on-writing-a-curriculum/
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/baby-friendly-resources/implementing-standards-resources/guidance-on-writing-a-curriculum/
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/baby-friendly-resources/implementing-standards-resources/audit/


 

It is possible that in some services, particularly those areas with integrated services, that 

the health visitor lead may also be able to manage the leadership of the early years 

service. In general, however, it is most likely that the amount of work needed would be 

greater than could be achieved by one individual.   

 

It is also worth considering that the two services may work in different ways with different 

working cultures and environments. Therefore, having a dedicated lead within the early 

years service is optimal. Depending on how things work in your area, it may be possible 

to work as a team, perhaps facilitating joint staff training or education for parents.  

 

8. Are externally commissioned services considered as part of the assessment 

process?  

 

Yes, it is possible that services commissioned by the local authority to support mothers in 

your area with infant feeding and relationship building will be considered as part of your 

assessment process. This would occur if that service was used as part of your agreed 

package of support for local mothers and your service routinely referred mothers to the 

support they offer. In this case, it is important to review the training provided for any staff 

to make sure it includes and doesn’t conflict with the Baby Friendly standards. When you 

are auditing a sample of the commissioned service, staff should be included, and 

mothers asked about any support provided.  

 

9. How much does the process cost? 

The Baby Friendly Initiative works within UNICEF UK and we cover all the costs of the 

programme. This means charging for services. We charge for planning meetings (these 

are optional) and for the assessment pathway. Charges can vary depending on the size 

of the service, number of centres/staff and we can provide a bespoke estimate on 

request: bfi@unicef.org.uk. Please inform us of service size and staff numbers.   

10. How do we get started? 

 

A good place to start is to download the children’s centre version of the draft action plan 

and Stage 1 application form from the Baby Friendly website. Working your way through 

these will help you to understand, in detail, the work that needs to be carried out. It would 

also be helpful to ‘map’ services currently provided across all of the early years services 

in your area so you can establish what is in place and any gaps.  

 

Talking to other local services about what they are doing can be very helpful, for example 

understanding what services are on offer can help with generating ideas and can also 

help you to ensure that service provision across the area as a whole meets need. One 

way to do this might be via the National Infant Feeding Network (NIFN). You can find out 

more about the NIFN group in your area here.    

 

11. What other resources do Baby Friendly offer? 

 

The Baby Friendly website includes lots of information which can be downloaded free of 

charge. You can sign up to our news and research mailing here.  

 

 

mailto:bfi@unicef.org.uk
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/accreditation/maternity-neonatal-health-visiting-childrens-centres/preparing-to-go-baby-friendly-maternity-neonatal-health-visiting-childrens-centres/action-plan-and-implementation-visit/
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/accreditation/maternity-neonatal-health-visiting-childrens-centres/stage-1-a-firm-foundation/
https://www.unicef.org.uk/babyfriendly/about/infant-feeding-networks/
https://unicefuk.formstack.com/forms/subscribe_baby_friendly_news?_adal_sd=www.unicef.org.uk.1704705240321&_adal_ca=so%3DGoogle%26me%3Dorganic%26ca%3D(not%2520set)%26co%3D(not%2520set)%26ke%3D(not%2520set).1704705240321&_adal_cw=1704188117730.1704705240321&_adal_id=b22854e1-6424-4a13-9caf-d1da85276698.1682608686.517.1704705238.1704476836.22be4963-7b2f-4f90-9640-c8bb592e7ac2.1704705240321&_gl=1*p4l9a5*_ga*MTk2OTk4ODcxLjE2ODI2MDg2ODY.*_ga_10W6FQXZCV*MTcwNDcwNTE0OC4xMDkuMS4xNzA0NzA1MjM5LjMzLjAuMA..&_ga=2.268422348.352021771.1704705148-196998871.1682608686&_gac=1.127109887.1703243633.CjwKCAiAhJWsBhAaEiwAmrNyqyP40XeC1CYXgPElZV4yUHhins_fD3Ys5rUL0K34t_yNvNDWxhBVHBoC_w8QAvD_BwE

